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Flypast by Spitfire from the Battle of Britain Memorial Flight on Day Four of the excavation of the Holme Fen Spitfire X4593 
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Foreword  

This has been a truly remarkable year for the Great Fen –land forming and water control 
installation at  Kester’s Docking has been finished, and works at Engine Farm started and nearing 
completion; the Last of the Meres Trail installed and open to the public; the Great Fen App 
developed and launched; the Spitfire excavation safely completed and generating unprecedented 
media exposure for the Great Fen; and the day to day work over all functions of the Great Fen 
undertaken to high standards with and enthusiasm and professionalism. 
 
The Great Fen has truly changed the face of landscape of this part of the Cambridgeshire Fen, and 
has made a positive change to the lives of many people.  
 
 
Project aims and discernible trends 
 
The Project Partners’ strategic aims as expressed in the Great Fen Masterplan 2010 continue to 
guide our work. It is now more than 5 years since the Masterplan was published, and in 2015-2016 
the Project   Partners (through discussion in committee and workshop sessions) embarked upon a 
review of the Masterplan, to ensure the headline aims were still fit for purpose, and also to review 
zoning for conservation, access and socio-economic development now that large areas of new 
habitat are appearing on the ground.  
 
These changes in land use necessitate re-evaluation of management guidelines.  Updating of the 
detail of the aims has taken place. The headline aims have not changed however, they remain:- 
 
Aim One – Natural Environment and Landscape - The Great Fen will create a new landscape for 
wildlife and people that, once established, will endure for the long term. 
 
Aim Two – Social and Community - The Great Fen will be for the benefit and enjoyment of everyone 
who lives, works or visits within it. 
 
Aim Three – Economic - The Great Fen will help local communities develop and prosper. 
 
Aim Four – Climate change adaptation and mitigation - The Great Fen will help wildlife and people to 
live within and manage a changing environment. 
 
Within these Aims, we can identify some trends, and make some observations regarding our work in 
2015-2016. 
 
 
 
 
  



A year of new perspectives…. 
 

 
 
In many ways, this has been a year of new perspectives, expressed in its most literal form via drone 
photography - (see above, drone image of habitat creation works at Engine Farm, March 2016), in 
the opening of the new 13k Last of the Meres Route, which has created public access for the first 
time to the newly created habitat areas over  large parts of the Holmewood estate, and also 
perspectives into new digital media via the launching of the fantastic Great Fen App., and in the 
ongoing creation of   a new digital game featuring cartoon characters the four Fen Friends, and in 
the preliminary work for creation of a new digital memories map. Perhaps most memorably, this 
has been a year when we have gained a new perspective into a poignant and previously hidden 
aspect of Great Fen heritage, through the excavation of the Holme Fen Spitfire X459 in October 
2015, which, after 75 years, shed light on the crash and recovery operation in November 1940, and 
the life, death and sacrifice of the young pilot, Harold Penketh. 
 

 
Above: Day 4 of the excavation - getting down through peat to clay levels and to the impact crater. Right: Harold Penketh’s 

cigarette case recovered from the excavation. 



A year with a sense of real movement towards completion – nowhere better demonstrated that at 
Kester’s Docking, where the habitat creation works were completed in spring 2015, and which this 
winter is truly beginning to present the appearance of a wetland landscape. 
 

 
Rising water levels at Kester’s Docking February 2016 

 
It’s also been a year of partnerships – nowhere more strongly expressed than in the Spitfire project 
which saw close and productive relations established with a wide range of stakeholders (including 
the commercial archaeology sector, the MoD and Operation Nightingale, Cranfield University, 
Heritage England, RAF Wyton and RAF  Wittering, the wider aviation archaeology community, local 
people and schools, and last and by no means least the fantastic effort by the Great Fen’s volunteer 
community which supported and participated in the pre-excavation site studies, the excavation 
itself, and the finds processing. Other partnerships have been developed with the Great Fen’s 
gateway communities, particularly Yaxley, through the Fenland Trust, and Ramsey through the 
Ramsey Initiative. 
 
2015-2016 has also been a year of challenges, particularly in obtaining consents and permissions to 
achieve habitat creation and access improvements. Planning consent and drainage consent for the 
habitat creation works at Engine Farm took many months to secure, and were subject to numerous 
setbacks, revisions and layers of complication. The huge reward is the breath taking new landscape 
that is in the process of creation at Engine Farm, including the excavation of a major new waterbody. 
Similar problems beset the creation of the Last of the Meres route, which, amongst other issues, 
required planning consents and drainage consents for new infrastructure features including a new 
bridge and culverts. Some of these challenges persist (New Decoy Farm/Corney’s Farm hydrological 
scheme for creation of wetland habitat) and have created the need for a readjustment of the 
attainment timetable, hence the forthcoming request for a project time extension. 
 
 

Notable highlights in 2015-2016 include:- 
 
Each of the quarterly reports covers so much good work and achievement across all 4 project aims, 
what follows below is just a flavour… 
 
 



1st quarter – April to June 2015 

¶ Rare Tansy beetle Chrysolina graminis discovered at Woodwalton Fen, only one other 
population is recorded, in York. 

¶ Constant Effort Site for bird ringing established at Woodwalton Fen 

¶ Graduate and post graduate research projects established including: pollinator-plant 
relationships, Anglia Ruskin University (ARU); using the Birdlife TESSA Toolkit to assess 
ecosystem services at the Great Fen (ARU); assessment of dipwell data, Cranfield University; 
assessment of Great fen  our botanical walk data, St Andrews University. 

¶ Final water control structures installed at Kester’s Docking 

¶ Frog Life create  three large ponds on Engine Farm 

¶ Infra structure (including new bridge) installed for Last of the Meres Route 

¶ Four Fen Friends cartoon characters developed for Great Fen App. 
 
2nd quarter – July to September 2015 
 

¶ Planning consent obtained for Engine Farm 

¶ Student artwork project Trundle Mere hide (Rymes Reedbed) 

¶ Great Fen Community Celebration 19th July ….comments 
 

Countryside Services – Huntingdon District Council:- 
“I just wanted to email you and say how lovely the event was yesterday.  It was really well 
organised with lots of Great Fen staff and volunteers willing to help find tables / make a 
much appreciated cuppa / check that exhibitors are ok.  I spoke to lots of very nice and 
interested members of the public and gave out lots of leaflets.  Generally the atmosphere 
was very nice, so well done to you all.” 

 
Feedback from new visitors:-  

“Just to let you know my sister along with my nephew (19 months) really enjoyed your event 
on Sunday afternoon. It was their first event / visit to the Great Fen. Jayne was particularly 
impressed with your new pond dipping area – a safe environment for Joshua’s first pond 
dipping experience, and the volunteer there was ever so welcoming. Joshua was drawn to the 
bug hotel next to it he particularly enjoyed sticking his fingers in the empty holes (not sure he 
should have been!) and the fir cones. He correctly identified a bee and flower sweep netting, 
and Callum introduced him to a grasshopper. He also explored the ‘bodgery’ using a stick to 
bang on his tree trunk drums.  

¶ Archaeology volunteers conduct pre-excavation site investigations on Spitfire site 

¶ The Great Fen awarded the designation of a Dark Sky Discovery Site by the Science and 
Technologies Facilities Council (STFC).  

¶ 25th September Last of the Meres Route officially opened and Great Fen App launched 
 
3rd Quarter October – December 2015 
 

¶ 5th – 9th October Excavation of Spitfire X459 in southern portion of Rymes Reedbed, 
stakeholder visitors include Robyn Llewellyn and Mark Dykes, HLF. 

¶ Engine Farm – IDB drainage consent obtained, contract for groundworks let. 

¶ 383 people visit Great fen Discovery Day at Holmewood Hall in October 

¶ Extension pond restoration work undertaken on Ramsey Heights nature reserve creating 
habitat for Great Crested Newt population. 

¶ Bryophyte surveys at Rymes Reedbed 

¶ Habitat management and vegetation reports written for Rymes Reedbed, Kester’s Docking 
and other areas 



¶ Major studies of water storage (for habitat and flood attenuation) options around the Great 
Fen completed. 

 
4th quarter January – March 2016 
 

¶ Work starts on development of Great Fen digital game 

¶ Crowdfunding exercise for digital game match funding 

¶ Ground works commence at Engine Farm 

¶ New northern loop (5km) added to Last of the Meres route, gives access to bed of former 
Whittlesey Mere 

¶ Drone used to record changes in landscape, vegetation patterns and impact of livestock on 
new habitat areas 

¶ Spectacular numbers of Short eared owls recorded on restored land 
 
 
Other news from 2015-2016 
 
Work continues on project planning for a future Great Fen Visitor Centre, exercises to revise the 
interior layouts of the building and surrounding landscape to allow for phased implantation has been 
completed. Planning consent has been obtained for the demolition of New Decoy Bungalow and the 
erection of a replacement building for office and residential use.  We are currently looking at design 
options for use of this building as a pre phase one visitor centre (a “proto” visitor centre). Project 
planning on the delivery of economic benefit has also been ongoing in 2015-2016, including 
discussions with local farm businesses to explore sustainable models for ecologically sensitive 
wetland farming. 
 
So, a busy, rewarding, memorable year for the Great Fen team and our wider “family” of project 
partners, supporters, stakeholders and volunteers. 

 
Kate Carver 
Great Fen Project Manager  
April 2016 
 


